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Appendix 1 
DC correspondence regarding RfR 3  
  



 ------ Original Message ------ 
From: gemma.fitzpatrick@talk21.com 
To: ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk Cc: Elisabeth.Lucas@blackboxplanning.co.uk; 
yvonne.lester@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; sam.gibbs-jones@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; 
kim.cowell@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; sam.williams@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 
Sent: Wednesday, October 23rd 2024, 17:25 
Subject: Re: RE: APP/D1265/W/24/3348224 - Knoll House Hotel, Ferry Road, Studland 
  

Dear Ben, 

With regard to drainage matters, although the LLFA are not raising an objection to the proposed 
scheme, the main area of concern with regards to the proposed drainage strategy is the use of the 
existing off-site ditch. All other aspects of the foul water and surface strategies appear to make use of 
existing infrastructure, or be confined the developed areas of the proposed development. However, it 
is proposed that “all surface water runoff from the site will be discharged to the existing surface water 
ditch adjacent to the south of the site” and that a “new small headwall will be constructed within the 
ditch, either concrete or built from vegetated walls.” The use of the ditch and adjacent habitats by 
protected species, and the likely impacts on these ecological receptors, is unknown because these 
habitats were not subject to ecological surveys undertaken to support the planning application, and 
the proposed drainage strategy lacks detail about the methods for construction of the headwall, and 
the maintenance plan for this structure. The only reference to ditches in the Appendix 7.1 to the ES 
relate to pollution controls, which would be secured within a CEMP, and is unclear which ditch is 
referred to as they are not shown on a plan. 

It would usually be expected that the presence or otherwise of protected species, and the extent that 
they may be affected by the proposed development, to be established prior to an application being 
determined. In the current circumstances I would suggest that your ecologist carries out a survey of 
these areas to establish what, if any, species, may be affected, in consultation with the Council's 
ecologist. It may be possible to resolve this issue through suitable conditions. It will also be necessary 
to demonstrate that the surface water management scheme can be provided within land in your 
client's control. 

Regards, 

Gemma 

 
 ------ Original Message ------ 
From: Gemma Fitzpatrick <gemma.fitzpatrick@talk21.com>  
Sent: 25 October 2024 14:20 
To: Ben Read <ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk> 
Cc: Elisabeth Lucas <Elisabeth.Lucas@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; 
yvonne.lester@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; sam.gibbs-jones@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; 
kim.cowell@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; sam.williams@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 
Subject: Re: Re: RE: APP/D1265/W/24/3348224 - Knoll House Hotel, Ferry Road, Studland 
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Dear Ben, 

Further to my email below please can you provide details to confirm that the drainage details now 
proposed are within the red line area of the appeal site or, if not, that the appellant has the necessary 
ability to implement the drainage proposals? 

Regards, 

Gemma 

------ Original Message ------ 
From: ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk 
To: gemma.fitzpatrick@talk21.com Cc: Elisabeth.Lucas@blackboxplanning.co.uk; 
yvonne.lester@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; sam.gibbs-jones@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; 
kim.cowell@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; sam.williams@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 
Sent: Thursday, October 31st 2024, 12:27 
Subject: RE: Re: RE: APP/D1265/W/24/3348224 - Knoll House Hotel, Ferry Road, Studland 
 

Dear Gemma, 

Yes, we are comfortable that the surface water drainage outfall can be achieved. The headwall would 
be delivered under licence which is common for all surface water drainage discharge into an ordinary 
watercourse. 

With regard to your email, dated 23rd October, I would like to be absolutely clear what the Council’s 
position is with regard to the drainage. Are the Council now raising a ecology related concern with 
using the existing drainage ditch for drainage? I would be grateful if you can clarify so we can ensure 
we can assist the Inspector and make best use of Inquiry time, rather than dealing with new issues in 
rebuttal or at the Inquiry itself. 

I look forward to hearing from you soon. I would also be grateful for your comments on the SoCG. 

Kind regards 

Ben 

 ------ Original Message ------ 
From: Gemma Fitzpatrick <gemma.fitzpatrick@talk21.com>  
Sent: 01 November 2024 13:55 
To: Ben Read <ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk> 
Cc: Elisabeth Lucas <Elisabeth.Lucas@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; 
yvonne.lester@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; sam.gibbs-jones@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; 
kim.cowell@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; sam.williams@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 
Subject: Re: RE: Re: RE: APP/D1265/W/24/3348224 - Knoll House Hotel, Ferry Road, Studland 

Dear Ben, 

I can confirm that the Council is content with the drainage scheme now proposed save for the 
introduction of the headwall. 
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The concern relates to the creation of a headwall within the ditch, rather than use of the ditch for 
drainage in itself, because the presence of protected species is unknown. As far as I’m aware the 
drainage strategy put forward at the time that the application was considered did not propose to use 
this ditch.. If your ecologist is able to state that protected species that might be present (primarily 
Otter and Water Volve) will not be impacted by the creation of the headwall the issue would be 
considered resolved. 

I am aware that the respective ecologists are due to meet next week so perhaps this can be sorted 
then. 

Regards, 

Gemma 

 ------ Original Message ------ 
From: Sam Williams <sam.williams@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk>  
Sent: 15 November 2024 12:50 
To: Rebecca Brookbank <rebeccabrookbank@epr.uk.com>; Ben Read 
<ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; Katie Cammack <KatieCammack@epr.uk.com>; Elisabeth 
Lucas <Elisabeth.Lucas@blackboxplanning.co.uk> 
Subject: RE: Knoll House Hotel Draft Topic SoCGs 

Hi Becky, 

I’m satisfied with the conclusion set out in v2 of the Ecology SoCG that “there is no risk of harm or 
disturbance to Water Vole or Otter arising as a result of the proposed headwall installation, nor to 
Water Vole/Otter habitat.” However, I can’t comment as to whether this, in itself, allows RfR 3 to be 
withdrawn. 

Kind regards 

Sam 

Sam Williams  

 

Lead Senior Ecologist 
Place Services  
Dorset Council 

01305 224225  

dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 
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Appendix 2 
DC correspondence regarding RfR 4  
  



 ------ Original Message ------ 
From: Sam Williams <sam.williams@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk>  
Sent: 28 October 2024 10:23 
To: Rebecca Brookbank <rebeccabrookbank@epr.uk.com> 
Cc: Katie Cammack <katiecammack@epr.uk.com>; Ben Read <ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; 
Elisabeth Lucas <Elisabeth.Lucas@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; Oliver Rendle 
<oliver.rendle@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk>; Squirrell, Nick <Nick.Squirrell@naturalengland.org.uk> 
Subject: RE: Knoll House Hotel Inquiry - Ecology SoCG meeting 

Dear Rebecca, 

I thought it might help first of all to clarify the differing interests of myself, Oliver and Nick in the 
appeal. I am solely dealing with the fourth reason for refusal relating to biodiversity whereas Oliver 
and Nick are concerned with the matters related to Habitats Sites and the Habitats Regulations which 
from the second reason for refusal. 

I would be grateful if you could please draft the Statement of Common Ground related to the fourth 
reason for refusal. The outstanding matter for this reason for refusal is the lighting strategy. In 
January I was working with Ecology Solutions in the Biodiversity Plan (BP) (attached) which had been 
submitted for review under the Dorset Biodiversity Appraisal Protocol (DBAP). Within this BP is a plan 
showing dark corridors applied within the site and surrounding habitats to mitigate impacts on foraging 
and commuting bats, and Nightjar. However, the nature of these dark corridors is not described in any 
detail to say what the acceptable light levels are, or how this would be achieved in terms of the 
specifications, locations etc of any lighting fixtures. I requested that Ecology Solutions  amend the BP 
accordingly however this was not received prior to the application being determined, and has not 
been received since. Upon review of the BP I also have concerns about whether any lighting strategy 
is achievable, within the framework of the dark corridors as they are shown in the BP, because it 
seems unlikely that  lighting is unlikely to be brought under a level considered acceptable in certain 
areas for example where the dark corridor is applied across the entrance to the site.  

To summarise I would suggest there are three strands to this outstanding matter: a lack of information 
about the proposed lighting; a lack of detail in how the lighting mitigation/lighting strategy is described; 
question marks over the achievability of any lighting strategy within the framework put forward by 
Ecology Solutions. 

There is an overlap here with the HRA matters, because of the need to avoid light spill on supporting 
habitats, so Oliver and Nick will need to be satisfied with any strategy put forward. 

I would welcome a meeting to discuss this further. My current availability for w/c 4/11 is 4/11, 6/11 and 
PM 7/11. 

Kind regards 

Sam 

  



Sam Williams  

 

Lead Senior Ecologist 
Place Services  
Dorset Council 

01305 224225  

dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 

   
 ------ Original Message ------ 
From: Sam Williams <sam.williams@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk>  
Sent: 13 November 2024 11:59 
To: Rebecca Brookbank <rebeccabrookbank@epr.uk.com>; Ben Read 
<ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; Katie Cammack <KatieCammack@epr.uk.com> 
Subject: RE: Knoll House Hotel Draft Topic SoCGs 

Hi Rebecca, 

Subsequent to our meeting last week, the case officer has advised that they would prefer an updated 
Biodiversity Plan which could then form part of the SoCG.  There would then need to be a lighting 
condition with a requirement for specific details to be provided, based on agreed parameters. 

@Ben Read we would also expect a draft SoCG ready for Reason for Refusal 3 relating to the 
drainage strategy so that the issue can be resolved before the Inquiry opens, subject to the findings of 
the ecology survey. 

Please could you advise when you will be able to meet to discuss the ecology survey and lux contour 
plan? I believe the ecology evidence is required on 18th November so a meeting tomorrow would be 
preferable to allow time for any amendments to documents on Friday. 

Kind regards 

Sam 

Sam Williams  

 

Lead Senior Ecologist 
Place Services  
Dorset Council 

01305 224225  

dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 

   
 ------ Original Message ------ 
From: Sam Williams <sam.williams@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk>  
Sent: 15 November 2024 11:14 
To: Rebecca Brookbank <rebeccabrookbank@epr.uk.com>; Ben Read 
<ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; Katie Cammack <KatieCammack@epr.uk.com>; Elisabeth 
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Lucas <Elisabeth.Lucas@blackboxplanning.co.uk> 
Subject: RE: Knoll House Hotel Draft Topic SoCGs 

Dear Becky, 

Many thanks for providing those documents however, by omitting to show light spill on the western 
boundary, from the western elevation of the villa building, it cannot be concluded that the Light Spill 
Mitigation Report demonstrates there will be no effects on bats. As such we have no choice but to 
maintain RfR 4 pertaining to the Biodiversity Plan.  

I’ve amended the SoCG accordingly. In this I’ve taken out the section relating to RfR 3 as I believe 
this needs to be dealt with separately. 

Kind regards 

Sam 

Sam Williams  

 

Lead Senior Ecologist 
Place Services  
Dorset Council 

01305 224225  

dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 

   
 ------ Original Message ------ 
From: Rebecca Brookbank <rebeccabrookbank@epr.uk.com>  
Sent: 15 November 2024 11:33 
To: Sam Williams <sam.williams@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk>; Ben Read 
<ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; Katie Cammack <KatieCammack@epr.uk.com>; Elisabeth 
Lucas <Elisabeth.Lucas@blackboxplanning.co.uk> 
Subject: RE: Knoll House Hotel Draft Topic SoCGs 

Hi Sam 

My understanding is that the western boundary will be the least lit boundary, hence the assessment 
focus on the others for expediency.  

Given the light spill on the other boundaries, in my view the existing modelling does provide comfort 
that the same or lower lux levels can be met on the western edge. We have also now specified the 
lighting standard for the dark corridor, max 0.5EHlx, and this can be secured by condition.  

Nevertheless, I’ve gone back to the lighting consultant to query the lighting proposed along the 
western edge. I don’t know if the modelling can be amended, or what the turnaround might be. I 
remain confident that the scheme will result in positive effects on biodiversity, including on bats. 

Kind regards 

Becky 

tel:01305%20224225
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.dorsetcouncil.gov.uk%2F&data=05%7C02%7Crebeccabrookbank%40epr.uk.com%7C032df6a6f8e24a42dad608dd05669cec%7C62854c6e5cd34ff2a8e382a32f9f8218%7C0%7C0%7C638672661158465610%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=0VGAWpo7f%2FXbzkGCrefdEUs8%2BT%2B49nRoOtBR64yzONo%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.dorsetcouncil.gov.uk%2F&data=05%7C02%7Crebeccabrookbank%40epr.uk.com%7C032df6a6f8e24a42dad608dd05669cec%7C62854c6e5cd34ff2a8e382a32f9f8218%7C0%7C0%7C638672661158438271%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=Ys%2FB9SFQW90rS3j2OSFSiGvy2bS%2BVZFUlS5LaFZC8oY%3D&reserved=0


 ------ Original Message ------ 
From: Rebecca Brookbank <rebeccabrookbank@epr.uk.com>  
Sent: 18 November 2024 11:20 
To: Sam Williams <sam.williams@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk>; Ben Read 
<ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; Katie Cammack <KatieCammack@epr.uk.com>; Elisabeth 
Lucas <Elisabeth.Lucas@blackboxplanning.co.uk> 
Subject: RE: Knoll House Hotel Draft Topic SoCGs 

Hi Sam 

I’ve amended the map in the Biodiversity Plan (as attached) to show the anticipated light spill along 
the western boundary, based on the distance of the light spill from the eastern boundary. The actual 
light spill is likely to be lower as the windows are smaller on the western crescent block. As additional 
mitigation, not accounted for within the modelling, a light reducing film can be applied to the windows 
which would reduce light spill further, including along the northern boundary. Depending on the type 
of film selected, this could reduce light spill significantly. For example, a dark neutral UV window film 
can reduce lux levels by 76%. Reducing lux levels linked to internal lighting to an acceptable level is 
therefore completely achievable.  

I’ve also simplified the ‘dark corridor’ polygon as it followed the modelling contour previously, but 
that’s too detailed as a target for future lighting.  

In terms of the SoCG text, I’ve added RfR 3 info back in for the reason I mentioned before and have 
included your email response. Your ‘matters in dispute’ text re: RfR 4 is there, but I don’t know 
whether the above information and attached map goes some way to reassuring you about suitable 
lighting being achievable? The purpose of the lighting assessment was to inform the starting point for 
any lighting strategy, but the detailed lighting strategy is to be secured by planning condition. The 
existence of lighting in the baseline situation is also relevant. Whilst we are setting the standard as 0.5 
lux max, there is already lighting across the site including tree mounted flood lights in the car park 
adjacent to the western wooded boundary, so the bat assemblage present on site will be habituated 
to a level of lighting. Please can I ask you to consider whether your stated position on RfR 4 still 
stands. 

Kind regards 

Becky 
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 ------ Original Message ------ 
From: Oliver Rendle <oliver.rendle@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk>  
Sent: 29 October 2024 09:57 
To: Katie Cammack <katiecammack@epr.uk.com>; Sam Williams 
<sam.williams@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk>; Rebecca Brookbank <rebeccabrookbank@epr.uk.com>; Squirrell, 
Nick <Nick.Squirrell@naturalengland.org.uk> 
Cc: Ben Read <ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; Elisabeth Lucas 
<Elisabeth.Lucas@blackboxplanning.co.uk> 
Subject: RE: Knoll House Hotel Inquiry - Ecology SoCG meeting 

Hello Katie and Rebecca, 

Thank you for your email - I would be happy to meet to discuss the HRA issues, and I am available to 
meet on the afternoon of 7th November. 

My understanding is that a Statement of Common Ground is being drafted to address the ecological 
issues prior to the meeting. I would also welcome a draft Statement of Common Ground on HRA matters 
before we meet, would this be possible? 

I believe that there is currently a dispute about what exactly the application is for (C3 residential or C1 
tourist accommodation) and the Council is still awaiting a response from the Appellant on that. This is a 
key issue for the outstanding matters relating to the HRA.  If what is being sought (particularly the villa 
element of the proposal) were to be amended to holiday/tourist accommodation and such an amendment 
is allowed by the Inspector, and subject to appropriate controls being proposed on that use – for example 
including restricting the letting of the villas to a certain number of days etc - which would be legally 
effective and enforceable, then from my perspective it is likely that we can come to an agreement on the 
HRA issue and this matter may be resolved.  

However, I should emphasise that new C3 development within 400m of the Dorset Heaths would be 
unacceptable, and any tourist/holiday  accommodation would also need in any event to be subject to 
appropriate controls. Therefore, I would need to see clear information on how you propose to clarify that 
the application is actually for holiday accommodation and the precise wording which describes that, and 
what controls you propose and how you suggest those controls will be imposed (eg condition or planning 
obligation). If you set your position out clearly in the draft Statement of Common Ground  (which as I 
understand it was what your advocate proposed at the CMC) this would allow us to work towards 
resolving this issue. 

I look forward to hearing from you, 

Best wishes,  

Oliver 

Oliver Rendle  

 

Senior Environmental Assessment Officer 
Economic Growth and Infrastructure  
Dorset Council 

01305 252528  

dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 

tel:01305%20252528
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.dorsetcouncil.gov.uk%2F&data=05%7C02%7Crebeccabrookbank%40epr.uk.com%7C07d406aa016b49e0115408dcf8000e22%7C62854c6e5cd34ff2a8e382a32f9f8218%7C0%7C0%7C638657926415449945%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=vR6YhsCShEGlocpVbonp34lRQvEQ0txkKZSnVo%2BCypw%3D&reserved=0
https://eur02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.dorsetcouncil.gov.uk%2F&data=05%7C02%7Crebeccabrookbank%40epr.uk.com%7C07d406aa016b49e0115408dcf8000e22%7C62854c6e5cd34ff2a8e382a32f9f8218%7C0%7C0%7C638657926415381092%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=VO5mfCcIO9tObBa83f1PQZ9EWSLM6yCNR%2FuyEZWkIL4%3D&reserved=0


 ------ Original Message ------ 
From: Gemma Fitzpatrick <gemma.fitzpatrick@talk21.com>  
Sent: 06 November 2024 08:40 
To: Ben Read <ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk> 
Cc: Elisabeth Lucas <Elisabeth.Lucas@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; kim.cowell@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; 
yvonne.lester@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; sam.gibbs-jones@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; Dan Trundle 
<Dan.Trundle@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; anna.lee@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 
Subject: Re: RE: Knoll House Hotel appeal 

Dear Ben, 

Thank you for your email.  The Council notes that you are now content to restrict the use of the proposed 
development to C1 tourist accommodation only, subject to appropriate controls by way of a s106 and/or 
conditions. 

However, there still remains a discrepancy with the application form, which describes the proposal as 
Market Housing. We note that we referred earlier to C3 use being referred to on the application form, and 
accept that C3 is not mentioned on the application form itself, but the key point is that the application 
clearly refers to market housing (i.e standard residential housing in C3 use). That is consistent with the 
supporting documentation referring  to C3 uses. 

The Council is of the view that a change from C3 to C1 use is a fundamental change to the application 
which requires further consultation (including with Natural England) and should not be allowed through 
the appeal process. However, ultimately, this is a legal issue which can be dealt with via submissions and 
does not require evidence. 

Notwithstanding this, for the purposes of the HRA issue, the Council is content to proceed on the 
following basis (which can be reflected in any statement of common ground on the protected heathlands): 

1. The parties agree that if any or all of the elements of the proposal were to be in C3 use without 
any form of occupancy restrictions, that is likely to adversely affect the European protected sites 
in issue; 

2. The appellant is proposing a C1 use in respect of all elements of the proposal including the villas 
and apartments (how exactly this is to be achieved, whether by condition or s.106 or a 
combination of both can be discussed). 

3. A C1 use, subject to appropriate occupancy restrictions, additional controls in respect of dogs etc 
(and we note further work is needed on these), and other appropriate mitigation, is unlikely to 
adversely affect the European protected sites. 

Until the detail of the wording in any section 106 obligation in (2) and (3) is provided, the Council is not in 
a position to formally withdraw RfR 2.  If you can provide that wording as soon as possible, that would 
greatly assist in helping to narrow the issues down and remove the need for evidence on this issue. 

Regards, 

Gemma 

  

mailto:gemma.fitzpatrick@talk21.com
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 ------ Original Message ------ 
From: Ben Read <ben.read@blackboxplanning.co.uk>  
Sent: 11 November 2024 13:45 
To: Gemma Fitzpatrick <gemma.fitzpatrick@talk21.com> 
Cc: Elisabeth Lucas <Elisabeth.Lucas@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; kim.cowell@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; 
yvonne.lester@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; sam.gibbs-jones@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk; Dan Trundle 
<Dan.Trundle@blackboxplanning.co.uk>; anna.lee@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk 
Subject: RE: RE: Knoll House Hotel appeal 

Dear Gemma,  

The issue of what the proposal comprises is clearly a matter of disagreement, which will need to be 
presented through evidence and, maybe, legal submissions if required. The point of principle the Council 
is taking presents a barrier to the extent we can narrow down issues in the SoCG on this point, because 
we will need to continue to cover a wider range of control in respect of the tourist accommodation 
proposed. However, I do recognise your approach in seeking to narrow matters and aid the Inspector, 
should the Council be able to cross the fulcrum of the use issue. To that end, I have provided comments 
in respect of the points raised, below, in red: 

The parties agree that if any or all of the elements of the proposal were to be in C3 use without any form 
of occupancy restrictions, that is likely to adversely affect the European protected sites in issue; 

Appellant response: this is not a scenario we have tested, or ever proposed. I understand the issue 
around C3 (unrestricted), so we would be agreeable to this, with the caveat of ‘at the quantum proposed’.  

2. The appellant is proposing a C1 use in respect of all elements of the proposal including the villas 
and apartments (how exactly this is to be achieved, whether by condition or s.106 or a 
combination of both can be discussed). 

Appellant response: This scenario is acceptable to the appellant, as we have set out in the S106 HoTs. 
We would be happy for you to engage on the wording of such a control. However, given the Council’s 
current position in respect of the application form, it will need to remain as a ‘blue line’ provision.  

3. A C1 use, subject to appropriate occupancy restrictions, additional controls in respect of dogs etc 
(and we note further work is needed on these), and other appropriate mitigation, is unlikely to 
adversely affect the European protected sites. 

Appellant response: we are content with reasonable occupancy restrictions and I think the discussion 
between the respective HRA witnesses regarding the measures, and consideration of impact pathways, 
has been productive. However, we do not accept reference to ‘mitigation’. The measures proposed will 
result in beneficial effects. If this remains an issue of dispute for the Council, it will need to be reflected as 
such in the SoCG.  

I also welcome your reference to the potential for withdrawing RfR 2, this would save a lot of time at the 
Inquiry but I cannot currently see a clear pathway to doing so unless we can resolve the Council’s 
position that the appellant has somehow changed the proposal for which they seek planning permission. 
If there is potential to do so, I would be very happy to discuss in more detail.  

Kind regards 

Ben  

 



  
 

 

Appendix 4 
Walking Routes Leaflet  
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